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Operations Committee Leadership Team Meeting
Meeting Minutes
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Location:  Conference Room B, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance: Elaine Brown (Chair) and Kerri Stewart
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:36 a.m.
Chairwoman Brown called the meeting to order and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. The purpose of the meeting is for the committee chair and vice chair to review the committee’s progress to date on the assigned issues and to prepare to lead the committee discussion at Wednesday’s meeting in hopes of producing votes on recommendations.

Special taxing districts
The committee seems generally leery of creating new independent districts because it represents a form of de-consolidation and it sets a bad precedent. If you let the library, for example, create an independent district to guarantee its funding because libraries are so important, then what about other important functions like law enforcement and the fire and rescue department?  Ms. Brown recalled the conversation with the library at an earlier meeting at which they described their inability to get City ITD to create or approve the purchase of a system for online billing and collection of fines and fees and noted that the fine and fee revenue received does not go to the library’s budget but rather into the General Fund revenue account. Ms. Stewart said that was standard practice for all but enterprise functions which are specifically authorized to collect and keep revenues to fund their operations. Ms. Brown felt the library should be such an enterprise operation with the ability to keep its own revenues.  Ms. Stewart felt that the committee was generally amenable to approving some dedicated revenue streams for specific funding needs such as indigent care or paying down the unfunded accrued pension liability, but not with creating more independent districts.
Potential recommendation: that the committee recommends not creating new special purpose districts other than for indigent care and coordinated public health services.

Potential recommendation: that the committee recommends allowing the Jacksonville Public Library to operate as an enterprise fund with permission to retain its own operating revenues from fines, fees and charges, and that the library be provided with an online payment processing system.

Potential recommendation: that the committee recommends that a formula be created or an existing formula adopted from another source to determine how much indigent care funding ought to be appropriated by the City each year based on factual criteria such population size, percentage of the population uninsured, historical trends for uncompensated care provided at hospitals, etc. so that indigent care funding is based on a consideration of need and verifiable data rather than the vagaries of available budget resources and fluctuating political will.
Potential recommendation: that the committee recommends appointment of a special committee to study potential adoption of an indigent care/public health taxing district and a more coordinated effort on the part of the Mayor, the City Council, the Health Department and UF Health Jacksonville to proactively tackle public health issues and reduce the uncompensated care burden on local hospitals. The study should include a review of previous studies and recommendations made by the Health Planning Council of Northeast Florida, consideration of petitioning the Florida Legislature to amend the state law to allow Jacksonville to levy the same indigent care millage authorized for the other 66 Florida counties, and consideration of the adoption of a system of on-site employee health care clinics for City employees. Task Force member Wyman Duggan will be requested to craft a recommendation regarding the employee health clinics since the Charter Revision Commission he chaired several years ago studied that concept and had a recommendation.
Internal Service Charges
Office of General Counsel: the group discussed how necessary internal charges are with regard to OGC legal services as a means of keeping potential overuse in check. Task Force member and former Managing Deputy General Counsel Steve Rohan had recommended in earlier Task Force meetings that the City do away with internal charge billing for legal services, fund the budget for all needed legal services as a straight General Fund allocation, and rely on good management practices to control potential overuse. Damian Cook felt that the committee had previously indicated an inclination to treat OGC  services differently than other central services such as fleet management and information technology. Steve Rohan will be asked to draft a potential recommendation for consideration in this regard.
Information technologies: the City and JEA seem to have a good relationship when it comes to IT and share applications where it is to everyone’s mutual advantage. A potential recommendation could be to encourage a formal process by which the City and its authorities jointly examine all their technology platforms, resources and processes and determine how those resources can best be shared for everyone’s mutual benefit. Agencies with the latest and best hardware may host other users, with customization of applications being implemented as necessary to address the particular needs of users. The State of Ohio’s Department of Administrative Services system was recommended as a model to emulate; the state’s internal services are so good and the price so competitive that agencies want to be users and don’t have to be compelled against their will. Kerri Stewart will draft a potential recommendation in this regard.

It seemed to the group that the overarching findings in the area of internal services were 1) that charges, billing and transparency are the biggest area of dissatisfaction with users, and 2) the quality of service is often not what it should be. The answer probably lies with better funding for all internal service provider departments, since cutting those services is frequently chosen as the preferred strategy in tough budget times rather than cutting funding for citizen-facing activities.

Risk Management

There seemed to be consensus among the committee that Risk Management was doing a good job, even though there has been some push-back from the enforcement of rules that have long been on the books but have not previously been rigorously enforced.   The division seems to be making needed changes in a systematic manner and the committee agrees with the direction the division is taking. The committee will ask Twane Duckworth, the City’s Risk Manager, what level of indemnification he feels is appropriate for the City to accept from a third party to allow non-risky use of City facilities without an insurance requirement. 
Contract management
The group discussed to what extent the perceived shortcomings in City project and contract management are due to lack of a good tracking system versus lack of good management practices. The question will be posed to the committee about what they think is an appropriate recommendation. It appears that some sort of computerized database is needed that can both flag important deadlines for action and can produce comprehensive reports on the number and value of contracts outstanding at any time, project progress reports, reasons for delays, change orders, etc.  The system would need to be robust enough to deal with both internal projects (construction on City buildings, internal service contracts, etc.) and external projects (i.e. Public Service Grant contracts, development of regional impact (DRI) contracts, mobility fee and fair share contracts, etc.).
Procurement issues
Greg Pease, Chief of the Procurement Division, has produced a comprehensive list of proposed changes to the Procurement Code that the committee can read and consider.
Meeting Adjourned:  11:21 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 
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